Kingston Parish Council
Minutes of Extraordinary Meeting held at 7.30pm on 15 April 2010 

in the Village Hall
Present: 

Simon Draper, Chairman

Tim Fitzjohn

Julie Conder
Peter Stokes, Clerk

Members of the public: Linda Rimmer, Charlie Richmond, Terry Osborne, Jill Coleman, Betty Smart, Tony Smart, Michael Black, Paul Wheeler, Irene Heyman

Apologies: Helen Underwood, Mike Warren

Agenda: 
· to discuss planning application ref S/0318/10/F – erection of double garage with store over and rebuild shed and kennel as summerhouse following demolition of existing buildings at 1, Field Row, Kingston, Cambridge CB23 2NH (applicant: Mr Charles Richmond)

· to agree on Kingston Parish Council’s response to the consultation documents received from South Cambs District Council in respect of this application.
1. Opening remarks
The Chairman welcomed all present and explained the purpose of the meeting.
2. Submissions

Kingston Parish Council had received one submission in respect of the application from Savill’s on behalf of their client, David Stone, who lives next door to the proposed development. Savill’s have also sent this submission to South Cambridgeshire District Council. The Chairman read out a summary of the submission as follows:
‘To summarise, we consider that:

· The scale of the proposed buildings is significant and is unacceptable. The garage building rises to a height of 8.5 metres (nearly 28 feet).

· The scale of the proposed garage building is also unacceptable in comparison to number I Field Row. By our calculations the footprint of the proposed garage building is approximately 20% greater than number 1 Field Row.

· The proposed buildings detract from the Kingston Conservation Area and harm the settings of number I Field Row and other neighbouring, listed properties.

· The size of the garage building could give rise to more intensive activity than that typically associated with a domestic workshop and provide accommodation for the applicant’s commercial activities.

· We are also very concerned about the impact that the garage building will have upon the amenity of our client’s property and indeed, other residential properties in the vicinity of the application site.’
3. Discussion

3.1. All parish councillors expressed concerns with the scale and size of the proposed garage. All felt that the proposed summerhouse was acceptable.
3.2. Tim Fitzjohn said that although local industry and enterprise should be encouraged, such activities should not take place in residential property, and he had concerns that the garage would be used for commercial activities.
3.3. The Chairman read out details of planning application S/0910/90/F submitted in 1990 for a two-car garage to be built on the same site. This was refused on the grounds that it was ‘unacceptable by reason of its scale, form, position and external appearance which would create a strident and intrusive form in the street scene and which would neither preserve nor enhance the character of the Kingston conservation area.’ There were further grounds for refusal based on its effect on the setting of 1, Field Row which is a listed building, and on the lack of adequate parking space in front of the garage. The Chairman said that while this earlier decision was a matter of record it was important to treat the new application on its own merits.
4. Open discussion

The Chairman then opened the meeting to all and invited comments, which were received as follows:

4.1. Michael Black expressed concern about the size of the proposed garage.
4.2. Jill Coleman expressed concern about the effect on mains water pressure in the locality, which she said was already subject to fluctuations.

4.3. Paul Wheeler expressed concern about the possibility of the proposed development exacerbating surface water drainage problems in the locality. Terry Osborne said he believed these problems were caused by blocked drains.
4.4. Jill Coleman asked how far the new garage would be from her property (3, Field Row). Charles Richmond advised that it would be no nearer than the existing shed.
The Chairman then observed that a number of concerns had been raised about the proposed development, and asked if anybody had any comments in support of the proposal. Paul Wheeler replied that if parked cars were kept in the garage rather than outside, as at present, this would be more aesthetically pleasing.

The Chairman then closed the open discussion.

5. Summing-up

The Chairman summarised the views of the Parish Council as follows;
5.1. There were no objections to the proposed summerhouse.
5.2. All councillors agreed that the garage was unacceptable because:

5.2.1. It was disproportionate in scale.   
5.2.2. Relative to the house which it adjoins, it seemed excessive in size for a domestic garage with some resemblance, at least in part, to a commercial building.
5.2.3. In view of it’s size and height it did not preserve or enhance the conservation area, or the setting of the adjacent listed buildings.
5.3. There was general agreement that on the positive side the presence of a garage would enhance the street scene if cars were kept inside it rather than outside.

6. Decision 
It was agreed by a unanimous vote that Kingston Parish Council refuse the application on the above grounds. Clerk to draft a suitable letter to South Cambs District Council and circulate it to members for approval. Action: Clerk.
Meeting ended at 8.10 pm
Signed…………………………………………….
Date……………………………………………….
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